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The SSRC staff at the retirement of Margaret Eberhard (then Margaret Eatherly) in 1992. Pictured are
(front row) Linda Graves, Margaret Eberhard, Ruth Haug, (second row) Gipson Wells, Deborah
Jamison, June Linke, Mike Lightsey, Arthur Cosby, (third row) Jean Mann, Alicia Falls, Kathy Wooten,
Dorris Baggett, (fourth row) Cindy Mills, Craig Robertson, Larry Doolittle, (top row) Jon Carr, and
Jim Landrum.

Also during that time, Dr. Windham and the MASEP staff wrote the proposal for the “DUI
Probation Follow-Up Project” which was subsequently funded in 1975 by the National High-
way Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) in the U.S. Department of Transportation. Work-
ing within certain parameters, my duties during the proposal development consisted of prepar-
ing the budget and its justification. Later, when the SSRC was awarded the project, it was my
responsibility to keep up with all financial transactions and to report those activities to the
university and to the NHTSA, with justification for why we might be over or under projected
expenditures. Later, I assumed other duties on this project such as coordinating seminars for
project staff, counselors on the project, and officials representing NHTSA who were oversee-
ing the project from the federal level.

By being involved in this project and with MASEP, I became familiar with the operations
of these projects, but never would I have dreamed where this would all lead.

Early in 1978, Barbara Crisswell resigned as MASEP coordinator, and I was appointed to
take her place. She was directly responsible for running the day-to-day activities of MASEP,
including, among other things, keeping up with the student enrollment and fees and reporting
the completion status of each student to the Mississippi Highway Patrol when the four-week
classes were over. To complicate matters, this was before the days when everyone had a com-
puter, so most of these records were kept by hand.

MASEP funding came from fees charged to each participant and from a grant from the
Governor’s Highway Safety Program (GHSP). The last year of the grant would terminate on
Sept. 30, 1978, leaving only fees to sustain the operations of MASEP. Since the fees would be
substantially insufficient to operate MASEP, several options were discussed as possibilities for
funding the program. With input from several state agencies, the option of seeking legislation
was selected, specifically to ask that a $5 assessment be placed on every person convicted of
DWI.

By this time, Dr. Windham had taken a sabbatical leave, Jim Landrum had been appointed
acting director of the SSRC, and I had been appointed director of MASEP.

Seeking legislation was added to my responsibilities. Since none of us in the Center had
any previous experience with getting legislation passed, I was mostly on my own to develop


